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liif one could create a 1969 
Lincoln Continental Convertible 

by Brandon St. James, Sun Coast Classics, National City, California 

My first encounter, with the now 
classic convertibles made by 
Lincoln, was in a grocery store 

parking lot at the age of about 14. It was a 
1967 model with dark blue leather, dark 
blue metallic paint and a white top. From 
that moment on, I was hooked. My intense 
interest in Lincolns as a teen, turned into a 
business, o_wning Sun Coast Classics as an 
adult, and I can now look back at over 28 
years of repairs and restoration work on 
Lincoln Continentals. Over the y.ears, I've 
owned almost every year and model 
Lincoln from 1961 to the early nineties. 
Some were more fun than others, ·hut in 
the end I longed for something new. 

I had seen pictures of a 1968 Lincoln 
convertible years ago in the Continental 
Comments, and after conferring with Cal 
Beauregard, I learned that a 1969 Lincoln 
convertible was also known to exist. The 
modifications had been reasonably slight, 
a grille, bumper, some lights and some 
wheel covers. The car, for all intents and 
purposes, showed well as a 1969 for the 
purposes of camera angle, but the rest of 
the car was basically still a stock 1967 
Lincoln Convertible. 

While attending a local car show, my 
partner, Alex and I were offered a 1966 
Lincoln Convertible (reportedly used in 
the filming of the television series Green 
Acres that needed a fu ll restoration. 
Unfortunately, the owners were unable to 
provide any concrete documentation that 
supported their claim that the car was used 

We knew that at 
least one 1968 and 
one 1969 Lincoln 

Continental 
Convertible were 
built. If we could 

turn a I 66 into a I 67, 
then why not a 1 69? 

What if ... 
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on the television series. 
Initially, I wasn't really interested in 

doing up a'66 but the price was to good to 
pass so we bought the car and put it in 
storage. After about a year, we thought 
about the car again, and decided with a 
minor facelift we could modify the car to 
take on the look of '67. This would be rel-
atively easy to do and I liked the look of 
the '67 much better. We set out and bought 
everything needed to update the car to a 
'67. 1 mentioned to Alex about the'69 
convertible now in a private collection in 
North Carolina, and what a shame it was 
that Lincoln never made a production'69 
convertible. He agreed, and we began the 
"What If'?" scenario. If we could make 
a'66 into a'67 why not make a'69? What 
would be so difficult we thought? 

We had already decided to rebuild the 
engine and transmission, and to go 
through the car completely, and rebuild 
and repair everything else. It just made 
sense to do so. The "What If?" scenario 
about a '69 faded as we went through the 
long task of mechanical restoration. As we 
approached body trim and interior, the 
subject resurfaced. While we were scour-
ing a wrecking yard in Arizona, in 110 
degree heat, we discussed what would 
really be needed to create a '69 convert-
ible . Would it just be an exterior facelift, 
like the Ford built car, or a fu ll blown con-
version? We knew that we had the ability 
to do it, but how far should we take it? 
After much serious discussion, we decided 
that a major conversion would be the only 
way to go. This meant that all exterior trim 
would have to be changed, including 
extensive front and rear sheet metal modi-
fications. It was also decided that a com-



plete and accurate '69 interior was to be 
fitted. This included making sure that the 
car should have every option offered in 
1969 installed and operable. Since the cM 

was going to be completely gutted of all 
'66 interior and dash components, re-
wiring would be needed to accommodate 
the 69 accessories and controls. But wait a 
minute you say, the wiring for'66 
through '69 models was the same, right? I 
mean basically they are the same car, 
right? In fact, nothing could be further 
from the truth. 

Yes , there were a few similarities, but it 
took some intense studying of wiring dia-
grams, not only from'66 and '69, but also 
from '67 and '68 to understand the thought 
process Ford had gone through to trans-
form one set of wiring into another. 
Components didn't just plug into one 
another as one would naturally think. Plus, 
Ford always has a set of tricks up its 
leeve. For example, did you know that on 
he dash of the'66, the indicator lights are 

in different positions than on a'69? Those 
arne lights were positioned differently on 
'67 as well. It was this kind of painstak-

·ng detail that was undertaken each and 

every step of the way. 
The next step would be to acquire all of 

the needed parts. It took over a year to 
round up all of the bumpers, grilles, light 
assemblies and trim needed for this pro-
ject. Everything had to be good original 

/ chrome to avoid re-plating disasters. 
Sometimes this meant scouring an entire 
junk yard, removing the same piece of 
trim off of four or five different cars, lay-
ing them side by side to determine which 
one was the best piece to use. Now imag-
ine repeating this step each and every time 
you sought a piece of trim or a component 
or an accessory. Needless to say, it was 
quite a time consuming task. 

When it came to the body, the first step 
was to begin to modify the shell. We start-
ed with the rear end and the sheet metal 
that holds the back up light assemblies. 
These had to be grafted into the rear quar-
ter panels in order to line up with existing 
body contours. We also found that the 
angle of the rear fender panels behind the 
bumper differed between'66 and'69. The 
body had to be re-formed to accommodate 
the vertical trim strips. 

After careful consideration, we decided 

the front header panel would have to be 
removed completely. The fenders were the 
same to the rear of the front wheel open-
ings, so the graft would have to be done at 
approximately the mid point of each wheel 
opening to create the smallest amount of 
blend area. All of the spot welds had to be 
hand drilled out and the realignment had to 
be exact. To me, the most critical point of 
the job, was to get the front end correct. 
The casual observer may not notice if the 
trim did not line up exactly, but I would. 
After weeks of cutting, welding and blend-
ing we were ready for the big test. The 
entire front end trim was re-installed down 
to the last screw and everything lined up. I 
was ecstatic. In the end, the only body 
panels that were not changed or modified 
were the trunk lid and the flipper panel. the 
hood is actually 1969 but modified to 
accept a '66 hood ornament. Research was 
done to determine what options were 
available and the hunt was on. 

The Automatic Temperature Control 
system had to be completely removed and 
a 1969 system had to be installed . The 
dash was removed to the firewall and re-
wired as needed. A 1969 tilt wheel steer-
ing column was installed and the wiring 
modified to accommodate the update. 
Cruise Control was added as well as a 
Rear Window Extractor/Defogger air sys-
tem. An AM/FM Radio was installed with 
kick panel speakers. The Auto Dim 
Headlight System was installed along with 
a manual level ride system for the rear 
shocks to prevent rear end sag during 
parade use. All four doors had to be 
replaced to accommodate the '69 interior 
door trim. This meant modifying the rear 
coach doors to accept the automatic rear 
window components found on convertible 
models. Modification of each rear door 
shell, took 9 HOURS! A long search 
turned up a rear seat upholstered in black 
leather in great original condition. We 
located a pair of front bucket seats with the 
passenger recliner option including head-
rests and center console. The hardest part 
to find was an original black carpet set. In 
the end reproduction carpet had to be used 
along with an original Lincoln heel pad. 
All the locks had to be replaced and recod-
ed with NOS key blanks cut from key 
codes from an actual'69 model. Small 
details like the hand held vanity mirror 
mounted in the glove box had to be 
tracked down and included in the package. 
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The 1969 convertible at the 2002 Western National Meet in Ventura, California. 
Deluxe Wheel Covers were acquirec( 

along with a right hand remote controlled 
mirror. The transformation was beginning 
to come together. 

It was decided to retain the 462 engine 
and the '66 style Three Speed Dual Range 
Turbo Transmission (also known as type 
PCA) . However, a valve body modifica-
tion of the transmission was necessary in 
order to coincide with the steering column 
gear indicator. Updates to the engine com-
partment were also completed. The cool-

ing system expansion tank was eliminated 
and a '69 style radiator and thermostat 
housing was installed . A '69 windshield 
washer reservoir was added along with an 
updated dual master brake cylinder. 

A distinctive 1969 exterior was a must, 
and after endless deliberation, 
Mediterranean Iridescent (a color avail-
able in 1969) was chosen to complement 
the black interior and white top. 

Although the transformation took 
almost five years, we had decided right 

Like you, we also enjoy 
a for legendary 
. _' ·le . cmance. 

... $ .., 

Before another day goes by; "-
try our "ACCU-QUOTE" 

1-800-338-4005 
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from the start not to do the car up to con-
cours condition. To do so , would have 
meant that the car would have had to be 
trailered to shows and rarely driven . This 
was never the intention. After all of this 
work, this car was going to be driven, and 
driven a lot! 

The last question people ask is almost 
always a two parter. Would you ever build 
another one, and what would it cost? The 
answers are easy. No, we would most like-
ly never build another one; and the cost? 
Almost $40,000 and five years of FREE 
labor. The last good faith offer of $90,000 
was turned down rather quickly. The car 
turns heads wherever it goes, owing to the 
relentless dedication of the crew of 
Southland Auto Body in National City, 
California, for the endless amount of cus-
tom coach work and the beautiful paint job 
they provided. Most people don't realize 
that Lincoln never made a production 
1969 Lincoln Continental convertible. 
Those who do know that 1967 was the last 
official year, look at this car in total 
amazement. Its incredible what you can 
accomplish when you ask yourself 'What 
If?" 
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